Fine Arts Annual Review

Tuesday, January 5, 2010


The annual Fine Arts Review meeting took place on Tuesday, January 10, 2010 at 3:35 p.m. in the GCMS High School Art room.  Those in attendance were: Sara Crawford, Jennifer Keefe, Ben Kelly, Mary Laughery, KiLee Lidwell- McFerren, Frank Titus, and Sharon Pool.  Each subject area reported on their curriculum, and well as their activities.

High School Band:  Mr. Titus


The high school band will be going to Disney World to perform at the Magic Kingdom on March 22, 2010.  The trip will begin on Saturday, March 20, 2010, and the students will return on Friday, March 26, 2010.  Trips such as this always promotes a high level of performance from the students, since they are aware of what Disney requires.  Disney World is very strict concerning not only the performance quality, but also the student appearance, so this will be a learning experience.  There will be approximately 90 students going on the trip.  It will be a memorable and worthwhile event for the students.  Not only do they learn about the concept of working together, but they will also experience living together, and being able to travel to another state while making some wonderful memories. 


Mr. Titus discussed that technology is in the growing stages in the band room.  He feels strongly that if a sound system and router could be installed in the band room, it would be beneficial not only to the music students, but the room could also be very valuable during institutes and other meetings.  


Frank also talked about preparation for upcoming band contests, as well as the spring concert.  (The event dates are listed at the end of the minutes.)

High School Chorus:  Mr. Kelly


Mr. Kelly reported that the variety show went very well last November.  He feels as if the students are more “comfortable” with the variety show, along with the schedule of practices and what is required to participate.  Several members of the chorus went to classrooms and businesses before Christmas and sang carols.  It was a very successful day.  Currently, the students are preparing for solo and ensemble and organization contests, as well as the spring concert. 


The musical, “Grease” will take place on March 12 and 13, 2010.  This is audition week, and there are about 52 students who are trying out for 17 parts.  We discussed what a good problem that is to have.


The music department continues to incorporate technology into their learning.  Currently, www.musictheory.net is being implemented.  Students are able to learn music theory, organization of notes and chords, etc. on the website.  Students can also use this program at home.  Ben stated that it is a very worthwhile site, and is very valuable, especially for those students who plan to attend college.  

Middle School Band:  Mr. Titus


The middle school band is progressing.  They are currently working on their third quarter project.  Some students are working on preparing for the solo and ensemble 
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contest, which will take place at the middle school on Monday night, February 22, 2010.  Students who become involved in this contest tend to learn a lot about performance, motivation, and preparation.  Also coming up in May will be the band organizational contest, which will take place on May 1st.  

Middle School Chorus:  Mr. Kelly


During the first semester, the middle school chorus had the opportunity to go to entertain the senior citizens at a middle school breakfast, and they also entertained the people at the nursing home.  Mr. Kelly also talked about the upcoming choral contests that will occur during second semester.


Mr. Kelly also stated that it would be valuable to have a chorus for the fifth grade class. That would be great preparation for the middle school, and could also spark interest for students to be a part of the choral program at the middle school level. 

General Music:  Mr. Kelly and Mr. Titus

The sixth grade general music class is continuing its studies, and is currently learning about pop music and rhythm.  Both Mr. Titus and Mr. Kelly explained the value of eliminating the sixth grade general music class.  They both feel that the students would get much more of a program that is run the same as the seventh and the eighth grade, where students could choose band and/or chorus for the hours that they are offered.

Elementary Music:  Mrs. Keefe


Mrs. Keefe said that her Christmas program was very successful having it on a Sunday.  She felt that the attendance was as good or better than doing it on a weekday.  Jennifer would consider moving the performance times closer together so that the audience would not have to wait so long in between concerts, if they had students in each performance.  At least this year the snow didn’t cancel the programs!


Jenny is currently doing solos with each student, which she records on a CD each year.  After the student does a solo each year, as a fifth grader, he/she will receive their CD with their song from each year.  


Jenny continues to work on her curriculum.  This year, she presented her lessons in units instead of in chapters.  She feels that the students are grasping the content better, though she plans to switch the order of the units for next year.  Currently, the students are studying rhythm and melody.  Mrs. Keefe finds it interesting that the students seem to understand and retain the information that they have learned about composers.  (She discusses two a month, and then they take a ten-point quiz on them.)   Yet when it comes to learning and retaining other information, it seems as if they really struggle.  Jenny would love to have an Activboard, because she feels like there would be so many more ways to present the material to the students that might help them to retain the information.  
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High School Art:  Mrs. Lidwell McFerren


The Winter Fine Arts Show was not as well attended this year.  KiLee attributed the drop in attendance to the fact that it was on a Monday, and also that it was during exam week.  She would like to see that changed for the 2010-2011 school year.  Also last 

semester, her students entered an art contest at the Robert Morris College Art Exhibit.  There were 52 awards given on artwork, and five of those awards were given to GCMS students.  This is a remarkable accomplishment, since they competed against several larger Chicago-area school districts.  Some of the artwork was put on display at Grand

Prairie in Peoria until this past week.  Also, the Gibson Area Hospital sponsored an Anti-Smoking Poster Contest, which was won by Ashley Mounts, with Chandler Gregerson receiving the position of runner up.  The students’ posters will be placed on billboards in Gibson City and surrounding areas in the near future.  This year, the district’s art department has been sponsoring an “Art Student of the Week” contest.   Walker Willis has been instrumental in publicizing this honor by placing the winner’s name and artwork on the GCMS website.

The Ceramics class has just completed a seven-square mosaic that will be hung in the high school commons.  KiLee is also in the process of helping four seniors to develop portfolios to use for admission to the art department at various colleges.  


The HOIC Art Contest will take place on April 8, 2010 in Farmer City.  Only 15 students per district can submit pieces, with a maximum of 50 pieces of artwork per district that can be entered.  The spring art show will be in conjunction with the spring band concert, which will occur on May 13, 2010.

 
This year, the Art 4 class will do a new project that will be called a traveling art show.  Students will be responsible to find a local business that will be willing to display their artwork for a week.  So there will be artwork at 16 locations, and the students will be responsible for all contacts, as well as delivering and picking up the materials.  Mrs. Lidwell McFerren will publicize the event on the radio, on the GCMS website, and also in the newspapers.  


Concerning the curriculum, this year KiLee has implemented reading for information and research into each of her art classes.  She has also decided that she would like to change her curriculum for 2010-2011 in her Design class.  Currently, the students work with Photoshop for approximately six weeks.  She would like to extend it to seven or eight weeks, and also incorporate it into Art I.  She is going to pilot it in the beginning art class this year.  


A discussion took place concerning the fact that research shows that involvement in the area of Fine Arts can actually improve test scores for students in other academic areas.  (See research articles at: http://www.naea-reston.org/research/research)  Also discussed was the fact that students would benefit greatly from being able to use an iPod or iTouch during class.  KiLee has seen how being able to use music that is favorable to each individual actually helps to promote their creativity as well as create a more personal environment.  We discussed how this could be a real advantage in the art department, and how the students would also view it as a real privilege during class time, as it would also enhance their productivity.  Mr. Titus was very enthused with the idea of incorporating the iTouch into the area of Fine Arts.  The students could actually have their music, but at the same time they could view pieces of art that had been placed on the iTouch.  For example, the students could view pieces of architecture, and even enlarge certain parts of a building to assist them in their own designs.  All of this could be accomplished without the students going online.  
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Middle School Art:  Ms. Crawford


The art program at the middle school is going fantastic, according to Sara.  She enjoys “rebooting” each nine weeks with the sixth graders.  She gets the opportunity to work with new students, and can revamp any project that needs to be improved.  Sara enjoys the variety of the program.  The seventh and eighth grade art class is a semester course.  Currently, they are working on contemporary art, which the students seems to really relate to.  This semester, Sara had such varied enrollments in her classes.  Since one had less than ten students and one had more than twenty, Mrs. Withrow worked with her and was able to make some schedule changes in order to even out the classes, with Mr. Darnell’s approval.  It makes it easier to work with groups smaller than twenty when doing projects because Sara has more time to work with each student.  

Elementary School:  Mrs. Laughery and Ms. Crawford


Both Mary and Sarah are pleased with the way that their art programs are progressing this year.  Since the fourth grade is split between the two teachers, they work together to make sure that the students are doing the same projects at that level.  This past December, the kindergarten and first grade students created ornaments for the Christmas tree at Busey Bank.  Mary and Sarah reported that the PTA donated $1000 this year for the elementary art department.  The teachers worked together to decide what items they could purchase that would best supplement the program.  They tried to purchase some items that would last for the long term for art.  One thing that they bought was a double-sided art drying rack.  


One concern that both teachers have is the lack of heat in the cafeteria.  Often the students are distracted during class, due to the low temperature.  The dream of an art room continues!   

See attached sheet for Fine Arts Date Reminders

Fine Arts Reminder

Friday, Jan. 22
National Pie Day (HS)


Monday, Feb. 22
Middle School Solo & Ensemble Contest
Middle School


6th, 7th, 8th Grades

5:00 – 7:00 pm

Saturday, March 6
IHSA Solo & Ensemble Contest
Location – TBA; all day


HS Band & Chorus

Friday, March 12
Musical – HS Chorus
HS Gym; 7:30 pm

Saturday, March 13


Sunday, March 14
Band Booster Pizza Dinner
HS Gym; 4:00-6:00 pm


All Bands

Saturday, March 20 -
Florida Trip – Performance on Monday, March 22 in the Magic Kingdom



Friday, March 26
HS Band

Thursday, April 8
HOIC Art Contest

Farmer City, all day

Saturday, April 17
IHSA Organizational Contest
Location – TBA; all day


HS Band & Chorus


Saturday, May 1
IESA Organizational Contest
Iroquois West – Onarga


7th & 8th Grade Band, 7th & 8th Grade Chorus

Thursday, May 6
Spring Choral Concert
HS Gym; 7:30 pm


Grades 6-12 Chorus

Thursday, May 13
Spring Band Concert
HS Gym; 7:30 pm


All Bands – Grades 5-12

Thursday, May 13
Annual Spring Art Show
HS Hallway


High School Students
Before Concert

